Colorado Association of Conservation Districts
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
January 17th, 2018 - 8:00 AM 
Face to Face Radisson Inn – Denver NW Stock Show
Attendees: 
Scott Jones, CACD President - Colorado River Watershed Director 
Mike Cleary, CACD Vice President - Gunnison/Dolores River Watershed Director

Anthony Lobato, Director - Rio Grande River Watershed

Gary Thrash, Director - San Juan Basin Watershed /CO Representative Alternate to NACD 

Jim Cecil, Director - Republican River Watershed Director 

Charlie Carnahan, Director - Upper South Platte Watershed  

George Fosha, Director - Upper Arkansas River Watershed Director
Steve McEndree, Director – Lower Arkansas River Watershed

Nick Charchalis, Director - North Platte/White/Yampa River Watershed

Nancy Berges, Director – Lower South Platte Watershed

Bob Warner, CO Representative to NACD 

Brett Moore, CACD Lobbyist

Bobbi Ketels, CACD Executive Director 

Guests: 
Cindy Lair, CSCB

Clint Evans, NRCS

Les Owen, Conservation Services Director, CDA
Call to Order: 

The meeting was called to order by President, Scott Jones at 8:05 AM after establishing a quorum.  President Scott Jones asked for any additional agenda items.  With no additional requests, the board moved on with the agenda.  
Prior Meeting Minutes:
President Scott Jones asked for a motion to approve the December 2017 minutes.  Director Jim Cecil made the motion to approve and Director Mike Cleary gave the second.  Without any further discussion, the motion to approve the CACD BOD’s December 2017 Minutes was passed unanimously.  
CSCB Update-Cindy Lair:
Cindy reminded everyone of the CSCB Quarterly Board meeting February 20-21 at the Broomfield, CO Department of Ag.  Larry Sweeny termed and has been replaced by Ken Lipton.  Cindy expressed the importance of the continued partnership and support of CACD to lobby for the districts.  Cindy will be attending the NACD Annual Meeting in Nashville, TN, along with Clint Evans-NRCS, Gary Thrash, CACD and Gretchen Rank, the District Manager from Mancos Conservation District as the representative from the Colorado Employees’ Association.  CSCB is not in a good position financially on matching grants, as there has been no additional severance tax for the past three years.  Discussions took place about the DTC program and Cindy discussed a possible 50/50 cost share to help the districts with software for 2018.  Funding is going to be lean for the next few years.  Further discussion took place on education grants which would be anywhere from $4K to $7K and would require a 50/50 match.  Resources issue within the district area would also be a requirement with a high priority on educating the landowners.  CSCB is almost fully staffed.  They are in need of one salinity person.  
CSCB Update-Les Owen:
Les gave a recap on previously discussed topics.  The Rio Grande Forest draft plan and environmental impact statement were due right after Christmas.  They will come out with the final EIS sometime this summer.  The GMUG Forest assessments are open for comment on the existing issues until February 28th.  Discussions took place on the 2012 planning rule.  The comment deadline is January 22nd.  Les is not going to make comments on this part.  Les expressed how important it is for the districts and the producers to weigh-in on the Big Horn and Domestic Sheep issue.   There needs to be change in policy.  Further discussions took place on allotments, the Forest MOU and NEPA.   
NRCS Update-Clint Evans:
Discussion took place over the upcoming Farm Bill concerns going into 2019, with the current Farm Bill ending in 2018.  Clint discussed the possibility of a 1 or 2-year extension.  Clint again expressed the offer to CACD to work on any needed amendments and a possible funding increase to the existing agreement with CACD.  Ideas of different programs for CACD were briefly mentioned as food for thought, to be revisited later.  NRCS still anticipates either another short-term government shutdown with another continuing resolution to get passed. Once they know for certain what their allocations are they will be able to have further discussions with CACD on possible amendments as previously mentioned.   NRCS remains under a hiring freeze and down to 198 Colorado employees.  A staffing and workforce plan to the department are still in the works.  The partnership between NRCS, NACD and the districts is going well, and Colorado has applied for up to 8 tech positions, where we were originally anticipating 3 positions from this NACD Technician Grant program.  There remains to be a significant engineering backlog.  NRCS may still possibly be able to hire 3 to 4 retired federal employees through the ACES agreement to help with the engineering issues.  Clint talked about the working of an action plan for the Gunnison Sage Grouse regarding the endangered species list on public and private land.  Clint also discussed 2018 agreements for outreach, education and workshops.  
Legislative Update – Brett Moore:
Brett gave the board a recap of his history with CACD to the new board members.  This is his 7th legislative session with CACD.  The Colorado State Legislatures meet each year for 120 days.  There is a total of 100 legislatures, (65 House – 35 Senate).  Each year approximately 650 bills are introduced.  Discussions took place on how the rodeo and dinner went with the legislatures and what we can improve on or do differently next year to have better exposure and interaction with our state representatives.  Ag Day at the Capital will be March 20th.  Brett invited everyone to attend and gave a brief history of the event and how CACD may think of ways in the future to become more engaged in this event.  Brett recapped on the Long Bill and tier 2 severance tax.  He expressed the need to start looking for other funding sources to replace the severance tax.  Brett explained the role of the CACD legislative committee and the process each bill goes through during the legislative session.  Discussion took place about having the first call within one or two weeks.   The 2018 CACD legislative committee members are as follows; Scott Jones, Anthony Lobato, Jim Cecil, George Fosha, Nick Charchalis.  Mike Cleary will help with any energy related bills if they come up.  
NACD Update-Gary Thrash:
Gary reviewed plans for the NACD Annual Meeting.  Also attending will be Bob Warner, Gretchen Rank, Cindy Lair and Clint Evans.  The state of Colorado will be well represented.   Colorado will be recognized as one of 29 states for the CSCB state training program.  Discussions took place on the best way to represent the Crop Insurance resolution being brought forth from Colorado to the NACD Annual Meeting.   Bob Warner discussed the Live Auction, the Silent Auction and the Inspirational program where Brent Van Dyke’s daughter will be singing.  Bob is sponsoring this program.   Discussion also took place on the NACD School to Farm program and the benefits of all the programs made available to the state associations and districts.  
Special Districts Association:

Bob Warner brought copies of the latest SDA publication where some of our districts were highlighted.  Bob Warner is a member and some of the districts are also members.  It was nice to see the districts recognized in this publication.   Districts who are members can receive a discounted liability policy, and some are able to get workers comp insurance.  DOLA determines how much each district pays.  
Financial Update:
Ending balance in checking as of December 31stth $78,268.12.  Cleared transactions $30,908.41.  Uncleared transactions $17,338.39 Ending register balance $60,929.73.  Reserve remains at $26,075.15.  NOI as of 12/31/17 $34,854.58.  Estimated expenses for January 2018 (does not include reoccurring bills or payroll) $7,753.00, including NACD AM expenses for Gary Thrash, NW Stock Show expenses, NACD & other membership renewals, Camp Rocky deposit & Envirothon funds transfer.  Our accountant is currently working on some remaining issues we have discovered regarding bringing over and merging balances from the old 2016 software belonging to the former ED into the new QB software we are currently using.   I am also still working on some adjustments to our final 2017 reimbursement requests from NRCS.  I discussed this with our CPA.  She said this will be no problem, she has another client going through the same issue.  Once I know I have the correct reimbursement amount we will be able to recreate the 2017 invoice and apply the funds to 2017 income once received from NRCS, so it properly shows as 2017 income.  I will explain more at our meeting.  But, due to these two items, I cannot provide you with a general P&L or any Class P&Ls for 2017 at our meeting.  The P&Ls can be emailed once all is corrected.   
Annual Meeting:

Discussions took place about the responsibilities of the Annual Meeting committee for the new board members who may be interested in being on the committee.  The Annual Meeting will remain the week after Thanksgiving for 2018 and re-evaluated to be moved back to the week prior to Thanksgiving in 2019.  The venue will be at the Embassy Suites in Loveland.   Several concerns and ideas were discussed regarding how to get attendance up this year.  
Envirothon:
Anthony Lobato is the chair of the Envirothon committee and gave a brief overview to the new board members.  He invited anyone interested to be on the committee this year and shadow him to take over as chair in 2019 when he steps down and the event is moved from Center CD to West Greeley CD.  Anthony also gave a brief overview of the plans for districts to develop regional competitions that would lead up and tie into the state and national competitions.  Talk of regional competitions are still in the early stages and will not run through CACD.   

Camp Rocky:

Bobbi gave a brief update of the 2017 Camp Rocky to the new board members and the goals to increase up to 40 campers this year with all 4 disciplines.   The camp contract and the contract with Amy Grossman is in the works.  The board discussed the amount of pay for contract labor and the flexibility to be able to pay a slight increase if needed.  Scott asked for a motion from the board to give Bobbi the flexibility in negotiating the contract at a slightly higher rate if needed.  Director Charlie Carnahan gave the 1st and Director Gary Thrash gave the 2nd.  With no further discussion the motion unanimously passed.   Bobbi talked about being nominated by Don McBee as the non-profit for the Monsanto Grant.  If CACD is approved as the non-profit, the funds may be able to be applied to an educational, conservation practice such as Camp Rocky.   Envirothon may not qualify as a competition.  
Corporate Funding/Conservator:
Discussion took place concerning the statewide issue of getting advertisers on a regional level.  Many companies are requiring corporate approval even on local ads.  Mike discussed plans he has for promoting and building corporate sponsorships starting in April.  Mike discussed the idea of offering a possible percentage kickback to districts who can obtain a local advertising or corporate sponsor to CACD for the Conservator.
New Director Confirmation:

Scott Jones moved to confirm Nancy Berges to be the new representative for the Lower South Platte Watershed to the CACD Board.  Jim Cecil gave the 2nd.  The vote was unanimously approved.  President Scott Jones swore in Nancy Berges as a CACD Director.  

President Updates:
Discussion took place over the CACD resolution to change the name.  The board agreed the name change would have to be a work in progress for 2018 with a vote to change the Bylaws at the Annual Meeting to allow the name change to legally move forward.  Costs of the name change were discussed, as well as the continued identity crisis CACD is facing with other organizations who have a similar name, but a completely different mission statement.  This is not a good situation and the name change is very important for the future of CACD.  Scott gave a brief update to the new board members about the CAWA group and how it is related to the Ag Council, CACD’s voting role as a member of the Ag Council and how the voting process works.   Scott will be attending his first CAWA meeting on February 27th.  Director Mike Cleary will be presenting for CAWA at two upcoming meetings also to be held in February.  Storage clean-out and reorganization will take place sometime in April.  George Fosha may be able to provide a small area of space at his district office, depending on how much space is needed.  
President Scott Jones asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Director Charlie Carnahan made the motion and Director Anthony Lobato gave the 2nd.  Meeting adjourned at 12:04 PM.
Respectfully Submitted, 
Bobbi Ketels 
CACD Executive Director
